ACADIENSIS

Private and Government Funding:

The Case of the Moncton Hospital, 1898-1953

W.G. Godfrey

Volume 31, Number 1, Automn 2001

URI: https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/acad31_1art01

See table of contents

Publisher(s)

The Department of History at the University of New Brunswick

ISSN

0044-5851 (print) 1712-7432 (digital)

Explore this journal

érudit

Cite this article

Godfrey, W. (2001). Private and Government Funding:: The Case of the Moncton Hospital, 1898-1953. *Acadiensis*, *31*(1), 3–34.

All rights reserved $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$ Department of History at the University of New Brunswick, 2001

This document is protected by copyright law. Use of the services of Érudit (including reproduction) is subject to its terms and conditions, which can be viewed online.

https://apropos.erudit.org/en/users/policy-on-use/

This article is disseminated and preserved by Érudit.

Érudit is a non-profit inter-university consortium of the Université de Montréal, Université Laval, and the Université du Québec à Montréal. Its mission is to promote and disseminate research.

https://www.erudit.org/en/

W.G. GODFREY

Private and Government Funding: The Case of the Moncton Hospital, 1898-1953

IN JANUARY 1941 HOSPITALS WERE "at a cross-roads never before reached in history", Moncton Hospital superintendent Alena J. MacMaster informed her board. An "entirely new philosophy of hospital financing" had come of age, she said. It now seemed widely accepted that "private and voluntary philanthropy as a source of revenue" would be supplanted by "government or alternative forms of support".¹ In reality, as MacMaster was well aware, this shift of responsibility was not a sudden epiphany but rather had been underway at her own institution throughout the interwar years. She also knew that this transformation of public attitude and policy was far from complete. Nevertheless, her remarks revealed quite a substantial change in hospital funding perceptions compared to the optimistic expectations of the Moncton Hospital's first president, George B. Willett, roughly 45 years earlier. As he stated in 1895, "It was not proposed to build this hospital on the charity plan". A few years later, he was elated that "receipts from paying patients [had] considerably increased"2 and were becoming ever more important. This reliance on private support contrasted with MacMaster's 1941 perception of a shift to government or alternative forms of support. But both situations were some distance away from the late 1950s, when hospital care insurance measures and a Public Hospitals Act, as Hugh J. Whalen noted, "vested control of hospital services largely in provincial hands and imposed a premium-type insurance program applicable to all users".³

To a considerable extent, the Moncton Hospital completed the journey from a largely privately funded hospital to an increasingly governmentally funded institution during the 1898 to 1953 period. In the area of major capital expenditures, private donations had been supplanted by grants from various levels of government. Operating costs were, by the 1950s, met by enhanced provincial contributions, by a more substantial municipal and county role in hospital finances and by patient payments, whether direct or from a third party (government or hospital insurance schemes). A focus on changing patterns in hospital finances from the vantage point of a single institution allows for exploration of an often neglected issue which is

W.G. Godfrey, "Private and Government Funding: The Case of the Moncton Hospital, 1898-1953", *Acadiensis*, XXXI, 1 (Autumn 2001), pp. 3-34.

^{1 &}quot;Report of the Moncton Hospital [RMH] for the Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 1940", pp. 26-7, Moncton Hospital Archives [MHA].

² Daily Times (Moncton), 26 January 1895; Moncton Hospital File, Souvenir Of The Moncton Hospital 1900, p. 15, Moncton Museum [MM].

³ Hugh J. Whalen, *The Development of Local Government in New Brunswick* (Fredericton, 1963), p. 76. See also "Hospital Care Insurance Act", *Acts of the Legislature of New Brunswick Passed during the Session of 1958* [New Brunswick Acts], pp. 18-24.

acknowledged to have "played a key role in shaping the modern hospital".⁴ It must be recognized that "long-standing governmental unwillingness to intrude in the delivery" of hospital care⁵ prevailed in both the United States and Canada for much of the period under examination. Yet, as Rosemary Stevens has demonstrated, in certain parts of the United States and at certain times, government funding support for hospitals deserves attention because it was present and significant.⁶ Unfortunately studies of Canadian hospitals are not yet a match for the work of Stevens, Charles Rosenberg and Paul Starr,7 among other scholars treating the American hospital system. What both countries do have in common is a tendency to allow the final outcome to influence the emphasis: in the American case, the emergence of hospitals as private money-makers shades various studies with a critical tone,⁸ while in Canada the eventual emergence of a government presence through medicare and hospital insurance leads to an almost "relentlessly progressive"⁹ tone. While American studies question "why there is no national health insurance in the United States",10 Canadian scholars focus on key decisions leading to Canadian health insurance, the medical profession's reaction to these changes or a present-minded and positive presentation of the evolving state role.11

What is not captured, however, is how small Canadian general hospitals (which were the overwhelming majority of Canadian hospitals)¹² survived and grew in the first half of the 20th century. This is a particularly timely question in an era of government cutbacks in health care services and much talk of what would amount to

- 4 Charles E. Rosenberg, *The Care of Strangers: The Rise of America's Hospital System* (New York, 1987), p. 9. Rosenberg acknowledges the importance of this and other issues but explains that his own major focus will be elsewhere.
- 5 Charles E. Rosenberg, "Inward Vision and Outward Glance: The Shaping of the American Hospital, 1880-1914", Bulletin of the History of Medicine, 53 (1979), p. 348. See also David Gagan, "A Necessity Among Us": The Owen Sound General and Marine Hospital, 1891-1985 (Toronto, 1990), p. 55.
- 6 See Rosemary Stevens, "'A Poor Sort of Memory': Voluntary Hospitals and Government before the Depression", *Health and Society*, 60, 4 (1982), pp. 551-84, "Sweet Charity: State Aid To Hospitals In Pennsylvania, 1870-1910", *Bulletin of the History of Medicine*, 58 (1984), pp. 287-314, 474-95 and *In Sickness and in Wealth: American Hospitals in the Twentieth Century* (New York, 1989).
- 7 Paul Starr, The Social Transformation of American Medicine (New York, 1982).
- 8 See Stevens, In Sickness and in Wealth.
- 9 S.E.D. Shortt, "The Canadian Hospital in the Nineteenth Century: An Historiographic Lament", *Journal of Canadian Studies*, 18, 4 (Winter 1983-84), p. 4.
- 10 See Starr, The Social Transformation of American Medicine, p. ix.
- 11 See Malcolm G. Taylor, Health Insurance and Canadian Public Policy: The Seven Decisions that Created the Canadian Health Insurance System and their Outcomes (Montreal and Kingston, 1987), C. David Naylor, Private Practice, Public Payment: Canadian Medicine and the Politics of Health Insurance, 1911-1966 (Montreal and Kingston, 1986), Naylor, ed., Canadian Health Care and the State: A Century of Evolution (Montreal and Kingston, 1992). For a comparison of Canadian and American approaches to health insurance, see Antonia Maioni, Parting at the Crossroads: The Emergence of Health Insurance in the United States and Canada (Princeton, 1998).
- 12 See Edward C. Atwater, "Of Grandes Dames, Surgeons, and Hospitals: Batavia, New York, 1900-1940", *Journal of the History of Medicine and Allied Sciences*, 45 (July 1990), pp. 414-15, for a strong argument, in the American context, about the significance of small hospitals as opposed to teaching hospitals and large metropolitan institutions. He argues that between 1875 and the 1930s almost every town in the United States "established a small general hospital" and that the impetus for "the development of a hospital to serve all people came from smaller towns".

a return to privatization of such services. Admittedly, G. Harvey Agnew has provided a worthwhile overview of the Canadian hospital system which benefited from his direct involvement in questions such as standardization and hospital financing.¹³ But what is lacking is an updated and detailed synthesis of the tide of hospital histories which crested in the last quarter century.¹⁴ Such a synthesis would have to wrestle with the diversity within the system: hospitals launched with substantial endowments and connected with major medical schools; hospitals which could, from day one, make a strong case for substantial provincial government or municipal support; and hospitals which were independent community ventures launched with broad-based private support which quickly turned to reliance upon paying patients because initial government support was token and private philanthropy was limited.

The Moncton Hospital falls into the latter category. From its humble 1898 birth in the Moncton almshouse, with less than 20 beds and \$600 in renovation costs, the Moncton Hospital grew to a \$3 million, 225-bed facility in 1953; but two site changes and many difficult financial arrangements marked this transformation. While the funding of public general hospitals in Ontario has been examined utilizing an individual hospital perspective,¹⁵ the New Brunswick hospital situation, and that of the Maritimes in general, have only been alluded to in hospital histories¹⁶ which have largely neglected any precise delineation of the funding realities behind the evolution of these institutions. In New Brunswick the situation was further complicated by the division of hospital responsibility between provincial, county and municipal authorities with the gradual intrusion of a limited federal presence. This conflicting thicket of responsibility, or evasion of responsibility, was only cleared away by federal-provincial actions in the late 1950s and the Equal Opportunity programme of the 1960s.¹⁷ The Moncton Hospital is a particularly intriguing case study because, from the outset, it served not only its urban constituency but also the surrounding counties of Westmorland, Kent and Albert and, initially, French- and Englishspeaking communities. When provincial, municipal and county support was limited

- 13 G. Harvey Agnew, Canadian Hospitals, 1920 to 1970: A Dramatic Half Century (Toronto, 1974).
- 14 Despite the outpouring of studies, the field of Canadian hospital history "remains in a somewhat immature state as compared with the United States" in the quite valid judgment of J.T.H. Connor, "Hospital History in Canada and the United States", *Canadian Bulletin of Medical History*, 7, 1 (1990), p. 103.
- 15 See Gagan, "A Necessity Among Us", and "For 'Patients of Moderate Means': The Transformation of Ontario's Public General Hospitals, 1880-1950", Canadian Historical Review, LXX, 2 (June 1989), pp. 151-79.
- 16 Useful histories of hospitals in the Maritimes are Colin D. Howell, A Century of Care: A History of the Victoria General Hospital in Halifax, 1887-1987 (Halifax, 1988), Arlee McGee, The Victoria Public Hospital (1888-1976) (Fredericton, 1984), Claude Bourque, Rêves de visionnaires: Historique de l'Hôtel-Dieu/Hôpital Dr Georges-L. Dumont (Moncton, 1997), Donald I. MacLellan, History of the Moncton Hospital: A Proud Past – A Healthy Future (Halifax, 1998), Stéphanie Côté, "L'Implication des Soeurs de la Providence dans le développement de l'Hôtel-Dieu de l'Assomption de Moncton, 1922-1967", M.A. thesis, Université de Moncton, 2000.
- 17 For studies of the Equal Opportunity programme, see Ralph R. Krueger, "The Provincial-Municipal Government Revolution in New Brunswick", *Canadian Public Administration*, 13, 1 (Spring 1970), pp. 51-99, R.A. Young, "Remembering Equal Opportunity: Clearing the Undergrowth in New Brunswick", *Canadian Public Administration*, 30, 1 (Spring 1987), pp. 88-102, Della M.M. Stanley, *Louis Robichaud: A Decade of Power* (Halifax, 1984).

or static, paying patients from the constituencies served were vital to the survival of the institution. Consequently, funding realities were closely tied to usage figures and governmental policies (or non-policies) concerning hospital support. The hospital also depended on its own resourcefulness in adjusting its services to remain an attractive and worthwhile proposition deserving the support of the communities it served.

As late as 1953 the "financing of public hospitals [in New Brunswick] under the voluntary system" was described as "very much of a 'hit and miss' affair"18 by Doctor Donald F.W. Porter, the executive director of the Moncton Hospital. The same can be said of the situation in turn-of-the-century New Brunswick. Hospital advocates in communities such as Moncton appealed to private donors for the support necessary to establish a hospital and, if these supporters lobbied successfully, small annual grants might also be secured from the various levels of government. The degree of government support depended upon the effectiveness of the hospital case, the political weight exerted and the response of taxpayers at the local level. Moncton was fortunate that by the mid-1890s a very active women's organization, the King's Daughters (later to be reshaped into the hospital's Ladies' Aid), took up the hospital cause. Allied with prominent citizens, clergymen and physicians, their campaign sparked press coverage and public debates until incorporation of the Moncton Hospital as an independent body, to which Moncton city council might make grants if the ratepayers approved, was achieved in 1895. Donations from the general public were actively solicited but municipal and provincial support was also required before any hospital could open its doors. A further three-year campaign finally led to the far from lavish city council commitment of \$600 to renovate for hospital use the second and third floors of the Moncton almshouse, actually located outside of Moncton at Léger Corner (present-day Dieppe).¹⁹ Although sharing quarters with the city almshouse which still occupied the first floor was not the most auspicious beginning, hospital supporters had nonetheless achieved their goal. On the eve of the 11 June 1898 opening ceremonies, hospital authorities received word concerning a \$300 grant from the provincial government which, before the first year elapsed, was almost matched by a \$200 grant from Moncton city council.²⁰

From its early planning moments, backers of the hospital had made clear that the institution must serve both paying and non-paying patients. As a result, there was a consistent effort to avoid the image of the hospital as only serving charity cases and thus only meeting the needs of the poverty-stricken within society. No doubt this perception, of a hospital as "fundamentally a charity for the custodial care of the sick poor",²¹ was reinforced by the initial location of Moncton's hospital in the almshouse. A different location as well as more spacious quarters could remedy this perception problem and, by the summer of 1901, the case and campaign for expansion on a new site were launched.²² Over the next several years a successful and well-publicized

- 20 Daily Times, 10, 11 June 1898; "Report of the First Year's Operations", June 1899, MHA.
- 21 For parallels with the Owen Sound General and Marine Hospital, established in 1893, see Gagan, "For 'Patients of Moderate Means'", p. 158.
- 22 Daily Times, 10 August 1901.

¹⁸ RMH 1953, p. 14, MHA.

¹⁹ This campaign is treated in W.G. Godfrey, "'Into the hands of the Ladies': The Birth of the Moncton Hospital", *Acadiensis*, XXVII, 1 (Autumn 1997), pp. 27-43.

fund-raising campaign produced donations exceeding \$20,000, culminating in November 1903 with the opening of a new and larger 50-bed Moncton Hospital on King Street. The response from Moncton and surrounding areas was heartening and represented a resounding vote of confidence in the hospital's contribution to the community. Both the private and public sectors, individuals and organizations responded generously. Leading the way was the Ladies' Aid, with numerous endeavours and donations, along with another group of women called the Ladies' Hospital Sewing Circle, led by Mrs. (W.F.) Emma Humphrey. Together the two groups raised more than \$5,000 for the hospital fund. The Ladies' Hospital Sewing Circle was first off the mark with more than \$2,000 achieved by March 1902 to purchase the selected new site, the Harris homestead on King Street.²³ The Ladies' Aid and the Ladies' Hospital Sewing Circle actively solicited individual private donations as well as raising funds through public concerts, teas, "At Homes", parlour concerts, bazaars and soda fountain sales.²⁴ The churches provided supportive sermons and collections with Father Henry A. Meahan offering especially strenuous support at Saint Bernard's Roman Catholic church. He suggested that "every wage earner lay aside the full earnings of one full day and give that amount to the hospital building fund".²⁵ Workers in various industrial enterprises – for example, the male and female employees of the cotton factory – gave at work.²⁶ A major source of support was the Intercolonial Railway, whose employees in the different shops combined to contribute almost \$300. Government grants were vitally important and a now firmly committed Moncton city council gave \$5,000, while Westmorland County council contributed \$2,000 and Kent County donated \$500. Of the approximately \$20,000 raised, more than one-third came from municipal and county governments and the remainder from private contributions.

Conspicuously absent from the government contributions was any funding from the provincial government. Although its annual grant to the operating expenses of the hospital rose and fell through the hospital's first decade (it was \$500 in 1909),²⁷ the province assumed that the cost of new buildings or extensions should be met by the local governments and private donations. As in other provinces, however, public health problems and the growing hospital system forced the government to slowly expand its involvement. It did so reluctantly, and the province's experience with hospital care for tuberculosis, "the number one killer in New Brunswick" at the beginning of the 20th century, reinforced this reluctance. Faced with a substantial private donation of buildings and land, the New Brunswick government established the Jordan Memorial Sanatorium in River Glade, which welcomed its first patient in 1913. Both costs and political criticism quickly mounted until, by 1916, the government was contributing \$25,000 to the Jordan Sanatorium at a time when the total expenditure on grants to the general hospitals in the province was only \$10,000. This experiment with "government-run health institutions" had become "a sink-hole

- 24 Daily Times, 9, 15 August 1901, 20 January 1903.
- 25 Daily Times, 9 February 1903.
- 26 Daily Times, 24 February 1903.
- 27 Daily Times, 10 June 1909.

²³ Daily Times, 20 January 1903; Moncton Hospital File, "The Evolution of the Moncton Hospital" and "Moncton Hospital Opening", *The Atlantic News*, 1 (August 1927), pp. 6, 21, MM.

for money" and, ironically, was not "an effective form of control" for the disease. A desire "to evade financial commitment lingered" in the area of tuberculosis treatment and no doubt influenced the government's general policy of aid to hospitals.²⁸

Despite this experience, concern about public health remained an issue and, in 1917, Doctor William F. Roberts was appointed "the first Minister of Health in the Empire". As a result of the New Brunswick Health Act which was passed a year later, this new department, among other activities, supervised and provided monetary support for "the Tuberculosis Sanatoria and public hospitals".²⁹ For the province's general public hospitals, New Brunswick's financial contribution remained in the form of small annual lump-sum grants which were to cover the cost of indigent, nonpaying, public ward patients. In Ontario a more enlightened, if not all that more generous, system of hospital aid had developed. For example, in 1897 Ontario's Hospitals and Charitable Institutions Act provided per diem grants to public hospitals for the maintenance of indigent patients while an amendment in 1912 outlined as well the municipal responsibility for an indigent patient per diem rate.³⁰ Although there were constant complaints about the skimpiness of these grants, by 1928 the Ontario provincial grant was 60 cents per day while the municipalities contributed \$1.75 per day with some hospitals accepting a lump-sum grant from the municipality rather than the per diem rate.³¹ Any suggestion that the province and municipalities should lower these rates, a rumour in 1932, provoked a horrified outcry.³²

By 1927 in New Brunswick, the provincial government was funding 14 hospitals with annual lump-sum grants totaling \$11,700, ranging from \$250 for a 12-bed institution to \$3,800 for the 200-bed Saint John General Hospital.³³ The Moncton Hospital received \$700 that year. This amount increased to \$2,000 in 1930 when its bed capacity went from 86 to 125.³⁴ All provincial hospital grants were reduced by 25 per cent in 1932. As a result, Moncton's grant fell to \$1,500 and remained at that level until after the Second World War. In the 1930s the provincial government made it clear that these lump-sum payments for the care of the indigent were "not based upon per diem consideration" and would continue in this form despite hospital agitation for a switch to the per diem basis.³⁵ The provincial government did legislate in 1923 that

- 28 Elizabeth Hamilton, "Tuberculosis in New Brunswick: The Establishment of the Jordan Memorial Sanatorium", M.A. thesis, University of New Brunswick, 1995, pp. 2, 61, 102-3. For an example of a similar reluctance in another province, see Douglas O. Baldwin, "Volunteers in Action: The Establishment of Government Health Care on Prince Edward Island, 1900-1931", *Acadiensis*, XIX, 2 (Spring 1990), pp. 121-47.
- 29 J.W. Loggie, "New Brunswick of Today from a Public Health Standpoint", *The Canadian Hospital* (November 1935), pp. 14-15; John J. Heagerty, *Four Centuries Of Medical History In Canada*, Vol. I (Toronto, 1928), pp. 362-3.
- 30 Gagan, "For 'Patients of Moderate Means", p. 164; Gagan, "A Necessity Among Us", pp. 61-2.
- 31 See "Hospitals Handicapped by Meager Grants", *The Canadian Hospital* (November 1927), pp. 11-12, Margaret Angus, *Kingston General Hospital: A Social and Institutional History* (Montreal and London, 1973), p. 117.
- 32 "Grants to the Hospitals of Ontario to Remain the Same", The Canadian Hospital (April 1932), p. 14.
- 33 "General Hospitals, New Brunswick Year 1927", 28 February 1929, Records of the Deputy Minister of Health, RS 136 H4, Provincial Archives of New Brunswick [PANB].
- 34 "Annual Report of the Moncton Hospital [ARMH] for the Year Ending May 31st 1930", p. 18, MHA.
- 35 See "New Brunswick [CHC 1932-5], Response to questions from the Canadian Hospital Council", Records of the Deputy Minister of Health, RS 136 N.1c, PANB.

the "Cities, Towns, Incorporated Villages or Counties" would have to pay for indigents' hospital services at the "average cost per diem per patient" in the current year or the year preceding admission.³⁶ The Moncton Hospital opted instead to continue to receive annual grants from its surrounding counties – sporadically in the case of Albert and Kent, regularly from Westmorland – until the hospital switched to per diem requests in the 1930s. Extracting county payments for indigent patients was made even more difficult because of the problem in establishing the residence of patients. Consequently, the provincial government introduced new legislation in 1931 to more closely designate the legal entitlement [settlement] of an indigent patient, to make possible the collection of fees".³⁷

If provincial and county government support was limited and slow to increase, at least the city of Moncton's grant to the hospital rose more rapidly and substantially. It moved steadily upward, reaching \$1,500 in 1908-09, \$3,500 in 1918-19 and \$9,000 in 1929-30. When the total provincial, county and municipal grants in 1929-30 (amounting to \$14,700) are compared with the 1926 provincial and municipal grants to similar-sized Ontario institutions, the Moncton Hospital's government support lagged considerably behind. In 1926, when comparable figures are available, the 96bed Kitchener hospital received \$23,287 in municipal support and \$3,319 from the provincial government for a total of \$26,606. In the same year, the 100-bed St. Thomas hospital received \$12,000 and \$5,728 for a total of \$17,728, while the 125bed Stratford hospital received \$15,751 and \$2,818 for a total of \$18,569.³⁸ The gap between these figures and the 125-bed Moncton Hospital's \$14,700 in government support in 1929-30 might have further widened as the Ontario hospitals ended the prosperous 1920s. Not only was government support less than that available at comparable Ontario hospitals but the decline in that support as a percentage of the hospital's total revenue was far more severe at the Moncton institution. A comparison with the Owen Sound General and Marine Hospital, based in a small town and founded only a few years before the Moncton Hospital, reveals that its provincial and municipal income was 30.7 per cent of its total income in 1910, 23.6 per cent in 1920 and 23.1 per cent in 1930.³⁹ At the Moncton Hospital, 31.6 per cent of its total income came from provincial, municipal and county grants in 1908-09, 20.3 per cent in 1918-19 and 12.0 per cent in 1929-30.

Of course, this declining percentage of government support might have been because funds from paying patients had far outdistanced these other income sources, which was not necessarily a negative development. Indeed, the Moncton Hospital's 1903 move, quite literally out the shadow of the almshouse, paid quick dividends in that the institution shed any image of itself as primarily a charity-care institution. This move to attract paying patients was similar to the process at work in other hospitals.⁴⁰

37 "New Brunswick Introduces New Hospital Legislation", The Canadian Hospital (June 1931), p. 25.

^{36 &}quot;The Public Hospitals Act, 1923", New Brunswick Acts, 1923, pp. 54-8.

^{38 &}quot;Comparative Statistics of Ontario Hospitals", The Canadian Hospital (February 1928), p. 30.

³⁹ Gagan, "A Necessity Among Us", p. 80.

⁴⁰ Attracting paying patients as an important factor in the development of the American hospital is emphasized in Morris J. Vogel, *The Invention of the Modern Hospital: Boston, 1870-1930* (Chicago, 1980) and David Rosner, *A once charitable enterprise: Hospitals and Health Care in Brooklyn and New York, 1885-1915* (Cambridge, 1982).

Victoria General Hospital in Halifax worked hard to make itself attractive to middleclass patients in the 1890s and 1900s and made careful distinctions between private and public patients in order to attract paying patients. Staff physicians at the Hamilton City Hospital recommended the construction of private wards in 1896 and, one year later, an addition was built "to attract the affluent".⁴¹ By 1893, 20 per cent of the Kingston General Hospital's revenue came from paying patients; by 1907, the Montreal General Hospital had achieved a 29 per cent level; at Owen Sound General and Marine Hospital by 1905 "the fees of paying patients already had become the hospital's single most important source of income".⁴² At the Moncton Hospital, while some years witnessed a slip downward in the number of paying patients, the general trend was steadily upward. In 1898-99, approximately 19 out of 70 patients admitted were paying; by 1903-04 in a considerably enlarged facility, 83 out of 181 patients were paying; in 1908-09, 288 out of 497 were paying patients. At the same time, in 1905-06 the 54 per cent of total revenue these patients provided quickly became, as in the case of Owen Sound, the largest financial support of the hospital. In Moncton, paying patients as a percentage of total patients had risen from just above 27 per cent in the first year of operation to nearly 58 per cent in 1908-09.43 This pattern persisted in the pre-Depression period as private paying patients, which included semi-private as well, peaked at just under 84 per cent in 1929-30. The Depression considerably reduced the paying percentage, but it resumed its upward course during and after the Second World War.44

Hospital board members carefully watched these numbers but were equally attentive to the residence of the patients using the Moncton Hospital. Moncton was the all-important home base, but patients from the counties had to be attracted as well. At least initially, Moncton offered the smallest potential clientele base compared to Westmorland, Kent and Albert counties. But, as Figure One⁴⁵ demonstrates, there would be substantial shifts over time in the makeup of the potential clientele, with Moncton and Westmorland County becoming the growth areas while Kent and Albert counties remained relatively stable. By 1911 Moncton's population had increased to slightly more than 14 per cent of the hospital's potential clientele, edging it ahead of Albert County which slipped to nearly 12 per cent. Moncton's population growth further accelerated during the war years, outdistancing the pace of growth in the other primary areas served by the hospital. At the same time, rural depopulation took its toll in Kent and Albert counties as both dropped in population, from 31 per cent to 27.8 per cent and from 12.3 per cent to 10 per cent respectively, in terms of potential clientes served.

⁴¹ See Howell, A Century of Care, pp. 9, 114, Mark W. Cortuila, "Social Class and Health Care in a Community Institution: The Case of Hamilton City Hospital", Canadian Bulletin of Medical History, 6, 2 (Winter 1989), pp. 140-2.

⁴² Shortt, "The Canadian Hospital in the Nineteenth Century", p. 9; Gagan, "For 'Patients of Moderate Means", p. 158.

^{43 &}quot;Report of the First Year's Operations", June 1899, MHA; Daily Times, 8 June 1904, 10 June 1909.

⁴⁴ See Appendices One, Two and Three.

⁴⁵ In Figure One, Moncton's population has been separated from the Westmorland County total. Figures are taken from Canada, Dominion Bureau of Statistics, *Seventh Census of Canada, 1931, Volume II*, pp. 35-6, *Eighth Census of Canada, 1941, Volume II*, pp. 5, 9, *Ninth Census of Canada, 1951, Volume I*, p. 2-1.



Figure One

Population of Westmorland, Kent and Albert Counties

Source: Canada, Dominion Bureau of Statistics, Seventh Census Of Canada, 1931, Volume II, pp. 35-6, 38, Eighth Census Of Canada 1941, Volume II, pp. 5, 9, Ninth Census Of Canada, 1951 Volume I, p. 2-1.

In the years after the First World War, the city of Moncton continued its expansionist trajectory. Although the nature of its basic economic activities significantly changed, in its adjustment the city fared considerably better than other comparable-sized communities in the region.⁴⁶ Moncton grew in population from 17,488 in 1921 to 22,763 in 1941 or, as a percentage of the total regional population served by the Moncton Hospital, from 20 to 23 per cent. In the same period the population of Westmorland County, excluding Moncton, expanded from 35,899 to 41,723, which represented an increase of less than one per cent in its proportion of the hospital's potential clientele. Kent County increased in population from 23,916 to 25,817 but declined from 27.8 per cent to 26.2 per cent of the total within this southeastern corner of New Brunswick. From 1921 to 1941 Albert County declined both in population and in potential percentage served from 8,607 (10 per cent) to 8,421 (8.5 per cent). The high hopes of Moncton boosters, and hospital backers, that the city's growth would be so spectacular as to necessitate separate city and county

⁴⁶ Excellent syntheses concerning the interwar period in the Maritimes are provided by David Frank, "The 1920s: Class and Region, Resistance and Accommodation" and E.R. Forbes, "The 1930s: Depression and Retrenchment", in E.R. Forbes and D.A. Muise, eds., *The Atlantic Provinces in Confederation* (Fredericton and Toronto, 1993), pp. 233-305.

institutions, were not yet realized, but the growth was substantial enough to put severe pressures on the hospital.

Behind Moncton's own 20-year population increase of 30 per cent lay fundamental changes in its economic and ethnic complexion. Economically, the city underwent a transformation from a primarily industrial community, largely controlled by an indigenous elite, to a branch plant manufacturing centre increasingly dependent on the transportation, warehousing and service sector.⁴⁷ While the major employer in the city remained Canadian National Railways, the number of its Moncton employees steadily declined from slightly more than 2,500 in 1920 to 1,387 by 1938.⁴⁸ At the same time other industrial enterprises peaked in 1920 when 90 establishments employed 3,061 people with the numbers of such employers declining to 40 in 1927. These figures levelled off in 1938, with 46 enterprises employing 1,801 workers. This represented "the lowest employment level in this sector since 1923".49 Considerable offsetting compensation was provided by gains in the service sector, such as the T. Eaton Company opening a mail-order house employing more than 750 in 1920, followed by a retail store in 1927. But Eaton's presence, along with the onset of the Depression, contributed to the 1931 closure of the long-established and locally owned McSweeney department store.50

Change also prevailed in the ethnic composition of the city and Westmorland County as the Acadian presence reached new levels of visibility and necessitated an overdue accommodation. In Westmorland as a whole, the French ethnic proportion of the population increased from slightly more than 39 per cent in 1921 to nearly 42 per cent in 1941, while in the same time period the Acadian presence grew 2.5 points to 33.6 per cent within the city of Moncton. Province-wide, New Brunswick's Frenchspeaking residents soared from 21.8 per cent of the population in 1911 to 35.8 per cent in 1941.51 As the major urban centre which served overwhelmingly Acadian Kent County and an increasingly assertive French-speaking community in Westmorland and within the city's own boundaries, Moncton had to adjust to this reality. In the area of health services, Acadian leaders pushed for a separate French-language Roman Catholic hospital. In 1922, as a result, the first Hôtel-Dieu de l'Assomption welcomed patients in a renovated house, and by 1928 a new building on the north side of Union Street was opened as the Hôtel-Dieu, which eventually evolved into the Georges-L. Dumont Hospital.⁵² Even with two hospitals to serve the city and counties, the Moncton Hospital's patient numbers continued to mount. Through the war and postwar years the city and counties served by the hospital underwent considerable growth. On the surface, Moncton experienced an "unprecedented period of growth" during the

48 LeBlanc, "Moncton, 1870-1937", p. 170.

- 51 See LeBlanc, "Moncton, 1870-1937", pp. 194-6.
- 52 Ruth Duffey, "Hospital Care in the Moncton Area, 1895-1982", pp. 9-11, MHA; Bourque, *Rêves de visionnaires*, pp. 30-1, 37-47.

⁴⁷ This transformation is discussed in L.D. McCann, "Metropolitanism and Branch Businesses in the Maritimes, 1881-1931", *Acadiensis*, XIII, 1 (Autumn 1983), pp. 124-5 and throughout Phyllis E. LeBlanc, "Moncton, 1870-1937: A Community in Transition", Ph.D. thesis, University of Ottawa, 1988.

⁴⁹ Ibid., pp. 161-2.

⁵⁰ McCann, "Metropolitanism and Branch Businesses", p. 124; Edward W. Larracey, *Resurgo: The History of Moncton* (Fredericton, 1991), II, p. 293.



Figure Two Number of Patients by Residence

Source: *Daily Times* (Moncton), 14 June 1906, 10 June 1909, 11 June 1914; "Annual Report of the Moncton Hospital Moncton, N.B. [ARMH] for the Year Ending May 31st, 1920", p. 12; ARMH 1925, p. 18; ARMH 1930, pp. 24-5; "Report of the Moncton Hospital [RMH] for the Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 1933", pp. 28-30; RMH 1935, pp. 28-9; RMH 1939, p. 32; RMH 1945, pp. 32, 34-5, 37; RMH 1950, pp. 21, 23; RMH 1953, pp. 22-3, 31, Moncton Hospital Archives.

Second World War. As many as 15,000 airmen were stationed, however briefly, at five major bases scattered in and around the city.⁵³ In reality, in the decade from 1941 to 1951 Moncton's growth rate was more than matched by that of surrounding Westmorland County and, in terms of the potential clientele served by the hospital, it was the county that received the greatest percentage increase. Moncton grew by one-fifth in the same period, from a population of 22,763 to 27,334, while Westmorland County, excluding Moncton, increased by more than 25 per cent, from 41,723 to 52,678. In percentage terms Albert County grew considerably as well during this decade, registering a nearly 18 per cent increase, from 8,421 to 9,910. Meanwhile, the largely French-speaking Kent County's growth was more restrained. Its population increased by almost four per cent as it moved from 25,817 residents in 1941 to 26,767 in 1951. The percentage of residents claiming French as their first language declined slightly in both Westmorland as a whole, to 41.1 per cent in 1951, and in Moncton where francophones went from 33.6 to 30.0 per cent of the city's population at mid-century.⁵⁴

⁵³ Larracey, Resurgo, II, pp. 327, 332-3.

⁵⁴ Figures taken from Canada, Ninth Census, 1951, pp. 2-1, 3-1, 56-3, 56-5, 57-5.



Figure Three Residence of Private and Semi-Private Patients

Source: *Daily Times* (Moncton), 11 June 1914; "Annual Report of the Moncton Hospital Moncton, N.B. [ARMH] for the Year Ending May 31st, 1920", p. 12; ARMH 1925, p. 18; ARMH 1930, pp. 24-5; "Report of the Moncton Hospital [RMH] for the Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 1933", pp. 28-30; RMH 1935, pp. 28-9; RMH 1939, p. 32; RMH 1945, pp. 32, 34-5, 37; RMH 1950, pp. 21, 23; RMH 1953, pp. 22-3, 31, Moncton Hospital Archives.

These changes in the size and composition of the potential population served by the Moncton Hospital were reflected in the shifting usage patterns among patients treated. Because of the increased population in southeastern New Brunswick, hospital admissions grew from 70 patients in its first year of operation⁵⁵ to 6,466 in 1953,⁵⁶ necessitating an increase in the Moncton Hospital's bed capacity to 50 in 1903, 125 in 1930 and 225 in 1953. Despite Moncton's smaller population compared to Westmorland County, the city quickly became the major user of the hospital, accounting for almost 52 per cent of the patients in 1905-06. It maintained that position until 1953 although, as Figure Two indicates, Westmorland County became the second most important user and closed the gap considerably during and after the Second World War. In 1945, Westmorlanders (excluding Moncton's) represented slightly more than one-third of patients admitted compared to Moncton's 44.2 per cent. By 1953 county residents made up 36.7 per cent of the hospital's total patients while Moncton contributed 42.2 per cent. Kent and Albert counties lagged considerably behind although, gradually, Albert County supplanted Kent as the hospital's third

^{55 &}quot;Report of the First Year's Operations", June 1899, MHA.

⁵⁶ See Appendices One, Two and Three for a summary of patient numbers from 1919-20 to 1953. These figures were gathered from the hospital's annual reports and, when these were lacking, from annual Moncton *Daily Times* reports on the hospital's activities. These are the basis as well for Figures Two to Five.



Figure Four Residence of Public and Ward Patients

Source: *Daily Times* (Moncton), 11 June 1914; "Annual Report of the Moncton Hospital Moncton, N.B. [ARMH] for the Year Ending May 31st, 1920", p. 12; ARMH 1925, p. 18; ARMH 1930, pp. 24-5; "Report of the Moncton Hospital [RMH] for the Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 1933", pp. 28-30; RMH 1935, pp. 28-9; RMH 1939, p. 32; RMH 1945, pp. 32, 34-5, 37; RMH 1950, pp. 21, 23; RMH 1953, pp. 22-3, 31, Moncton Hospital Archives.

most important customer. Kent provided 15.9 per cent of the hospital's clientele in 1908-1909 compared to Albert County's 4.6 per cent, but by the late 1920s the largely French-speaking residents of Kent were serviced by Hôtel-Dieu and redirected themselves and a portion of the county grant accordingly. Only 1.9 per cent of Moncton Hospital's patients in 1939 were from Kent County, and by 1945 it was no longer listed separately in hospital statistics. Albert County, on the other hand, contributed increasing numbers until in 1953 its residents amounted to 12.9 per cent of the Moncton Hospital's patients. The only substantial downturn in patient admissions came in the early 1930s and affected Moncton as well as all the counties.

Increases in county or city patient numbers usually brought stronger hospital solicitation for increased support, particularly if the increase was among non-paying or low-paying public/ward patients. Figures Three and Four examine the residence of private and semi-private patients compared to that of public/ward patients. On the positive side, from the vantage point of hospital board members, the city of Moncton contributed handsomely to hospital revenue by consistently providing the largest number of private and semi-private patients. On the negative side, during the economically troubled 1930s, the city delivered by far the largest number of





Source: "The Moncton Hospital Annual Report, 1965", p. 4; Moncton Municipal Records, RS 418, G2S1, PANB; *Daily Times* (Moncton), 15 June 1911, 13 June 1918; "Annual Report of the Moncton Hospital Moncton, N.B. [ARMH] for the Year Ending May 31st, 1925", p. 20; ARMH 1930, p. 24-5; "Report of the Moncton Hospital [RMH] for the Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 1935", pp. 28-9; RMH 1940, p. 27; RMH 1945, pp. 32, 34-5, 37; RMH 1950, pp. 21, 23; RMH 1953, pp. 22-3, 31, Moncton Hospital Archives.

public/ward patients. Among the two largest hospital users, Moncton and Westmorland County, their ratios of private-paying versus public/ward patients roughly tracked each other with two exceptions. In the 1910 to 1918 period Moncton went from a nearly 60:40 per cent private/public ratio to a roughly 73:27 per cent private/public balance. To the chagrin of Moncton Hospital officials, Westmorland County's ratio moved in the opposite direction, from approximately a 63:37 per cent private/public ratio in 1910-11 to a 52:48 per cent proportion in 1917-18. Within two years, however, Westmorland pushed its paying patients up to 78 per cent of the county's patients admitted and, throughout the 1920s, all parties maintained a healthy ratio of paying versus non-paying patients. The Depression considerably altered this patient balance as increased use of the public wards, especially by Moncton residents, caused concern among hospital administrators. Moncton dropped sharply to a 65.5:34.5 per cent paying/non-paying ratio in 1933 and only recovered to a 70:30 per cent ratio in 1939. Westmorland experienced a far less severe decline, dropping only two points over the same period to approximately a 76:24 per cent ratio in 1939.

There was a greater use of public ward facilities in the difficult thirties as patients were unable or unwilling to pay the rates charged by hospitals for private and semiprivate rooms.⁵⁷ Among potential patients, a willingness to avoid hospital treatment if at all possible also took its toll. Across Canada, hospital-bed occupancy declined while Prince Edward Island, Ontario, Manitoba and New Brunswick were especially hard hit by the increase in public ward patronage and a corresponding fall in private and semi-private usage. Hospitals adjusted by transforming private rooms into semi-privates and semi-privates into public to secure more ward units.⁵⁸ These changes in the use of hospital facilities resulted partly from the Depression, but there also was a growing public reaction against rising hospital charges. Rates were tied to costs and, at the Moncton Hospital, as Figure Five indicates, per diem costs per patient increased steadily and decreased only slightly for brief periods in the late 1920s and mid-1930s before resuming a steady rise upward.

The Moncton Hospital's per diem patient cost and the rates it charged patients in the 1899 to 1932 period went through two distinct phases. In the first, paying patients bore the brunt of the increased rates. In the second phase, the burden was shared, although the largest increases were directed at public ward occupants or their patrons. From 1899 to 1918, when the per diem patient cost went from 99 cents to \$3.20, the public ward patients who paid, admittedly few in number, faced a charge which remained unchanged at \$3.00 per week or 43 cents per day. Private patients initially paid \$6.00 to \$10.00 per week or 86 cents to \$1.43 per day.⁵⁹ Ward patients were treated by the hospital staff doctors free of charge while private patients were allowed to have (and to pay) their own doctors. In addition to the lack of privacy in the large public wards, other distinctions, such as more restricted visiting hours for public ward patients, made clear the different status accorded private and public patients. In 1914 the charge for a private room increased to \$12.00 per week or \$1.71 per day. This was followed in April 1918 by the introduction of a sliding scale for semi-private and private rooms which brought their daily cost up to the \$2.00 to \$3.71 range.⁶⁰ Compared to the 1917-18 per diem patient cost of \$3.20 (a 223 per cent increase from the hospital's first year of operation), most of the rates were not keeping pace, although the roughly 130 to 160 per cent increase in private and semi-private rates made clear on whose funds the hospital depended. Moreover, rising costs for anaesthetics, drugs and operating room use, coupled with surgery fees, x-ray charges and laboratory expenses might add considerably to the private and semi-private patient's bill.

During the next phase, from 1918 to 1932, the per diem patient cost went from \$3.20 to \$5.21, an increase of more than 62 per cent. In 1923-24 the Moncton Hospital's public ward rate increased to \$5.00 per week or 71 cents per day which patients were now urged to pay if at all possible.⁶¹ Better ward accommodation arrived

60 Daily Times, 22 January 1914, 11 April 1918.

⁵⁷ At the Kingston General Hospital, patients in public wards increased from 43 per cent in 1929 to more than 63 per cent in 1934. See Angus, *Kingston General Hospital*, p. 118.

⁵⁸ See "Bed Occupancy in Canadian Hospitals During 1931", *The Canadian Hospital* (October 1932), pp. 12-13, 30.

⁵⁹ These rates were listed in the original "Bye-Laws of the Moncton Hospital", MHA.

⁶¹ ARMH 1924, p. 9, MHA. Only a few public ward occupants opted to pay. Among Moncton ward users in 1925, \$304.16 was received in payments when it was estimated that their 2,821 days of treatment cost \$8,406.58, probably a calculation based on the prevailing patient per diem cost. See A.J. MacMaster to A.C. Chapman, 19 January 1926, Moncton Municipal Records, RS 418, G2b1, PANB.

when a new hospital addition opened in 1930 with four-bed wards replacing the large public wards.⁶² In the early 1930s, rates reached the levels where they would remain for more than a decade. The cost for public ward patients from adjoining counties was set at \$2.00 per day, paid by the patient or the county, while Moncton public ward patients were "expected to pay \$1.50 per day for their treatment". Public ward patients from any other counties or municipalities were charged at approximately the prevailing per diem cost.⁶³ Semi-private patients, by 1931, paid \$2.50 per day, while private patients were offered a range of options from \$3.50 to \$6.48 per day.⁶⁴ As a result of these changes, public ward rates had doubled or tripled in the 1918 to 1932 period while semi-private charges grew by 25 per cent. Some private room rates were up as much as 74 per cent, while those at the low end of the scale had actually been reduced by some five per cent. While both per diem patient cost and the hospital rates charged had increased substantially, the Moncton Hospital situation was roughly comparable to that of hospitals in the rest of Canada.⁶⁵

Bringing the Moncton Hospital in line with other modern hospitals was the major goal and eventual achievement of Alena MacMaster, who commenced more than a quarter-century of service as hospital superintendent in 1919. This required a considerable and costly expansion of services and space. In attracting MacMaster to Moncton, optimistic descriptions had been offered concerning a 50-bed enlargement, establishment of maternity facilities and enhanced x-ray services.⁶⁶ These promises now rang rather hollow since assumptions about increased provincial funding and vastly improved municipal support remained unfulfilled. Hospital board president A. Cavour Chapman improved prospects in the latter area by winning the mayoralty in 1920. He was re-elected in 1921, and there was a strong connection between his outspoken presence in municipal politics and the steady increase in the city's hospital grant.⁶⁷ At public hospital functions reported in the press, when he wore both hats as city mayor and hospital president, "His Worship Mayor Chapman" was quite willing to deplore the low level of Moncton's annual hospital grant as "unworthy of the City of Moncton", while asserting that "the amount available . . . should be nearer \$150,000".⁶⁸ More realistically, the Ladies' Aid, while not losing sight of a new hospital, now called for "immediate steps [towards] temporary extensions to accommodate patients".69

- 64 "Facts You Should Know About the Moncton Hospital", The Busy East (July 1931), p. 13.
- 65 For example, it was estimated that between 1913 and 1929 Canadian per patient maintenance costs increased by 110 per cent. During a similar period, from 1910-11 to 1929-30, Moncton's per diem patient cost increased at an almost identical 109 per cent. Across Canada the average ward charge in 1929 was \$2.03 per day (Moncton's rate rose to \$1.50 and \$2.00 in 1932) and the average semi-private rate across Canada was \$2.87 (Moncton's 1931 rate was \$2.50), while private room charges across the country averaged \$5.23 (Moncton's rate varied from \$3.50 to \$6.48 in 1931). See "Rates and Index Numbers of Hospital Charges Throughout Canada", *The Canadian Hospital* (May 1931), p. 16.
- 66 See Gérène Gautreau and Patricia Winans-Orr, *The Life And Times Of Miss Alena Jean MacMaster*, *R.N.* (Sackville, 1995), p. 5.
- 67 Larracey, Resurgo, II, pp. 204, 212-13; Daily Times, 10 June 1920; ARMH 1924, pp. 27-8, MHA.
- 68 See Daily Times, 5 March 1921.
- 69 ARMH 1920, p. 34, MHA.

^{62 &}quot;A Tour Through the Moncton Hospital", The Busy East (July 1931), pp. 4-8.

⁶³ RMH 1932, p. 8, MHA.

Abandoning for the moment the dream of a new wing for the hospital, in the spring of 1920 the hospital board approved the purchase of four lots and two houses next door to the hospital for a limited expansion. Along with renovation work and structural changes, this added 36 beds to the hospital's capacity but also produced a substantial \$35,000 debt.⁷⁰ While advising the hospital board that the Ladies' Aid "would continue to give their assistance" to pay this debt, a resolution was passed by the membership that the hospital "Board and the [Ladies'] Aid [should] jointly meet the City Council to discuss the advisability of the city financing the Moncton Hospital".⁷¹ Creeping municipalization of hospital services was thus openly proposed and debated by the hospital supporters who had been most successful in meeting its needs through private donation campaigns.

Another community service organization was also demonstrating a new sensitivity to hospital needs and probing for more effective long-range solutions to the hospital funding problem. In August 1920, doffing his hospital and mayoralty hats in favour of his Moncton Rotary Club apparel, A. Cavour Chapman presided at a Rotary Club meeting where the plight of the hospital was addressed. Eventually the Rotarians decided that the city should play a much bigger role in financing the hospital and it was suggested that "the city might float a bond issue, the same as financing any other civic enterprise". This basic funding should be complemented by a fund-raising drive throughout the "city and neighbouring counties" along with increased and substantial assistance from "the provincial government and nearby county councils".⁷² A combination of the debenture approach suggested by the Rotary Club with the greater municipal role and responsibility proposed by the Ladies' Aid was the solution embraced by the hospital board.

With the approval and co-operation of the Moncton city council and the New Brunswick government, two acts were passed by the provincial legislature in April 1923. "An Act to Enable the Trustees of the Moncton Hospital to Issue Debentures"⁷³ allowed the board to issue \$20,000 in debentures which would pay up to five per cent annual interest, and which were to be paid off over a 20-year period. A sinking fund, amounting to at least three per cent annually of the total debentures, had to be established from the hospital revenues to pay off the principal, and the hospital would also have to meet the annual interest payments. Funds raised in this way were to eliminate the mortgages and other indebtedness of the hospital. Another measure allowed the city of Moncton to "guarantee the payment of the principal monies and interest" of the hospital's debentures should the Moncton Hospital ever have to default.⁷⁴ In May 1924, with the paying-patient revenues it generated, along with funds raised from the sale of 400 bonds valued at \$500 each and a generous \$11,500 donation from the Harvey Horseman estate, the Moncton Hospital was able to report that it had retired \$20,000 in mortgages, paid off a \$15,000 bank note, paid the interest

- 70 Daily Times, 13 May 1920.
- 71 Daily Times, 15 December 1921.
- 72 Daily Times, 4 August 1920, 29 September 1920.
- 73 "An Act to enable the Trustees of the Moncton Hospital to issue Debentures", *New Brunswick Acts*, 1923, pp. 263-5.
- 74 "An Act to Authorize the City of Moncton to Guarantee Certain Debentures to be Issued by the Moncton Hospital", ibid., pp. 271-3.

on its bonds and set aside \$650 for its sinking fund.75

The state of hospital finances, on the surface at least, had vastly improved. In reality, while renovation and re-equipment expenses had been met, the need for a new hospital wing would resurface quickly. Neither MacMaster nor other hospital supporters had forgotten that, even with expanded services and temporary renovations, the hospital still required additional space. In 1925 MacMaster reminded the board of this need and, in reporting on the hospital's 1927-28 activities, produced figures that at times it "operated at more than 100% of its rated capacity", as on occasions there were 98 patients but a "normal capacity of eighty-six beds". While the daily average number of patients for that year was 65, the realities of overcrowding at times and inadequate services in some areas had to be addressed. MacMaster concluded her report in an ominous tone: "It is not without reason that your Superintendent predicts that the next few months in the life of the hospital will determine, in a large measure, its future destiny and the hope is expressed that during this critical period those who shall be responsible for its guidance may be endowed with foresight, integrity, and prudence".76 The disturbing reality was that, in the year just passed, the Moncton Hospital had launched the most ambitious fund-raising campaign in its history and returns by the spring of 1928 were well short of the goal set.

In all probability, the \$125,000 target set by fund-raisers was unrealistic in a community of Moncton's size. In 1903, with a little less than half as large a population, the city, helped by the counties, had been able to raise a little more than \$20,000 for the hospital, which was regarded as an heroic achievement. To set the goal six times higher in 1927 was probably overly optimistic, even in, for Moncton at least, the relatively buoyant economy of the 1920s. As well, by 1927 francophone residents had their own hospital campaign which required their financial support.⁷⁷ Nevertheless, when the final returns were in the total raised stood at \$74,000, with a further \$7,000 in unpaid pledges.⁷⁸ Despite this respectable achievement, in the spring of 1928 Alena MacMaster had reason to wonder how the obvious shortfall in funding would be met. With the co-operation of Moncton city council, further debentures were seen to be the answer.⁷⁹ Not all debentures authorized were issued, since donations or ordinary revenues could be used instead and the hospital was reluctant to float bonds not guaranteed by the city. Only an approximation is available for the final total cost of the hospital addition, furnishings and equipment, with \$400,000 the usual figure cited. In 1931, however, the bonded indebtedness of the hospital had increased by \$300,000, of which \$280,000 had been guaranteed by the city of Moncton and

⁷⁵ ARMH 1924, pp. 27-8, MHA.

⁷⁶ ARMH 1928, pp. 22-7, MHA.

⁷⁷ Bourque, *Rêves de visionnaires*, p. 45, reports that Hôtel-Dieu's 1927 campaign produced \$40,000 out of the anticipated \$50,000 target.

^{78 &}quot;A Brief History Of The Moncton Hospital", *The Busy East* (July 1931), p. 15. Admittedly, \$20,000 of the \$74,000 came in one donation from the Canadian National Railways.

^{79 &}quot;An Act to Authorize the City of Moncton to Guarantee Debentures to be Issued by the Moncton Hospital" New Brunswick Acts, 1929, pp. 373-6, "An Act to Enable the Moncton Hospital to Issue Debentures", New Brunswick Acts, 1930, pp. 243-4; "An Act to Authorize the City of Moncton to Guarantee Debentures to be Issued by the Moncton Hospital", ibid., pp. 245-7; "An Act to Enable the Moncton Hospital to Issue Debentures", pp. 226-7, New Brunswick Acts, 1931; "An Act to Authorize the City of Moncton to Guarantee Debentures to be Issued by the Issued by the Moncton Hospital", ibid., pp. 245-7; "An Act to Authorize the City of Moncton to Guarantee Debentures", pp. 226-7, New Brunswick Acts, 1931; "An Act to Authorize the City of Moncton to Guarantee Debentures to be Issued by the Moncton Hospital", ibid., pp. 228-31.

\$20,000 was hospital guaranteed.⁸⁰ In addition, the original 1923 debenture issue of \$20,000 had not yet been paid off.

On opening day in October 1930, optimism and confidence were not yet eroded by the Depression. Alena MacMaster was probably typical of many when, a few months earlier, she had proudly outlined the eagerly awaited expansion of services which the new 75-bed wing (which brought the total capacity to 125 beds) would bring to the Moncton Hospital. "We hope to immediately develop a regulation Out-patient Department", she wrote, noting as well plans for a physiotherapy department, an eye, ear, nose and throat clinic, and for expanding and shifting other departments into the new quarters. The changes, she honestly admitted, required additional staff which meant "additional operating expenses [and] a noticeable advance in our per diem cost".⁸¹ She was right, as the per diem cost, which had actually moved downward in the late 1920s, from \$3.78 in 1924-25 to \$3.09 in 1929-30, would soon rise to \$5.21 in 1932 and be at \$4.72 in 1940. The general deflation of the 1930s apparently had only a limited impact on hospital expenses. Faced with rising costs, the traditional answer had been increased charges. But by 1932 both private and public charges were at levels where further increases would be difficult if not impossible. Patient charges were laid out in a special issue of The Busy East in 1931 which focused on the Moncton Hospital as "A Great Community Asset". At times, the magazine was defensive about the rates, for there was a widening consumer reaction against further hospital rate increases demonstrated most forcibly in a decline in hospital usage. The Busy East emphasized that there were "no extra charges" to public ward fees, that additional charges paid by private and semi-private patients were "slightly below the fee[s] usually assessed" at other institutions and that the hospital rates were actually quite "moderate". Moreover, given the real per diem operating costs of the hospital, compared with what municipality, county or part-pay public ward patients contributed, the hospital was being forced to subsidize patients "from its own resources or earnings". By 1931 as well, reported The Busy East, the "problem of collecting the money due the hospital for the care of patients is a constant one, especially in these days of depression and unemployment".82

As the Depression deepened, the hospital's financial situation in 1933 deteriorated to the point where the ratio of patient fees versus government support underwent a substantial readjustment, and the city of Moncton emerged with significantly increased responsibility for the hospital. The total revenues of the hospital fell from just more than \$122,000 in 1929-30 to approximately \$86,500 in the 1933 fiscal year, partially because of a decline in the number of patients admitted, from 2,087 to 1,955, and, more importantly, because of the surge in the number of public ward patients. The decline in paying patient revenues was particularly noticeable, when they bottomed out at \$62,823 in 1933. But the increased number of public ward patients, the inability of the adjoining counties to meet their financial responsibilities for

⁸⁰ This is a \$40,000 upward adjustment to the figures given in "Facts You Should Know About the Moncton Hospital", *The Busy East*, 21 (July 1931), pp. 12-13, since these figures did not include the \$40,000 debenture issue approved in March 1931.

⁸¹ ARMH 1930, pp. 21-2, MHA.

^{82 &}quot;Facts You Should Know About the Moncton Hospital", The Busy East (July 1931), pp. 3, 13.

several years (a temporary phenomenon rectified in 1935) and the obvious incapacity of the hospital's strained resources to meet its debenture obligations all had contributed to a financial crisis.⁸³

Even with total revenues well above the \$100,000 mark, it would have been extremely difficult for the hospital to meet on its own the annual debenture interest payments on \$320,000 worth of bonds plus sinking fund obligations and also cope with its other increased expenditures. Although faced by the need to pare expenditures, a reduced tax base, uncollectible revenues and a growing relief burden, Moncton city council responded to the challenge.⁸⁴ The city's annual grant to the hospital increased drastically, taking different forms in response to the hospital's Depression woes. At a city council meeting in late February 1931, with the brief explanation that hospital bonds had been guaranteed by the city, approval was given to the regular \$9,000 grant as well as to \$12,000 for interest on hospital debentures and \$3,679 for its sinking fund.⁸⁵ In 1932 the city's formal grant dropped to \$8,100 but it was supplemented by a grant of \$14,000 towards the hospital's debenture interest and a \$4,757.61 sinking fund contribution, for a total of \$26,857.61. By 1935 the Moncton contribution took the form of a \$5,000 grant for indigent patients, \$14,000 for interest on the hospital bonds and \$4,292.40 as a sinking fund grant, for a total of \$23,292.40.86 City support, as never before, had become a vital factor in the fiscal stability of the hospital. In addition, over a ten-year period the balance between private patient revenues and total government grants had significantly changed. In 1924-25 paying patient revenues of some \$45,200 represented two-thirds of the hospital's total revenue, while government grants amounting to \$12,000 made up about 18 per cent of the total. In 1935 patients paid just under \$75,000, or about 64 per cent of the hospital's total revenue, while government grants/payments did not quite reach \$32,000, or approximately 27 per cent of total revenue. More prosperous times did not substantially alter this new ratio since in 1939, patient fees represented 62 per cent while government grants/payments were a bit more than 26 per cent of the total revenue of nearly \$134,000. The major government supporter was the city of Moncton, providing almost three-quarters of government funds available in 1935 and about two-thirds in 1939.87

In other Canadian communities as well, municipalities had emerged as the major government support for local hospitals, but with uneven results. Some hospitals were forced to close because of deficit situations and, in some cases, municipal financing was badly disrupted by the burden of hospital costs.⁸⁸ In New Brunswick, and in Moncton more specifically, the perils of municipal over-reliance, or overcommitment, were recognized, and alternative sources of support were sought.

- 84 See Donald P. Lemon, "Public Relief Policy in Moncton: The Depression Years, 1929-1939", M.A. report, University of New Brunswick, 1977.
- 85 See Minutes of Moncton City Council Meeting, 23 February 1931, Micro F 399, Moncton Municipal Records, RS 418 A1, PANB.
- 86 RMH 1933, pp. 14-15; RMH 1935, p. 19, MHA.
- 87 ARMH 1925, pp. 25-6; RMH 1935, p. 19; RMH 1939, p. 21, MHA.
- 88 See "Hospitals And Municipalities", *The Canadian Hospital* (October 1936), p. 52, Harvey Agnew, "A Study of Hospital Legislation in Canada", *The Canadian Hospital* (January 1934), p. 8.

⁸³ ARMH 1930, p. 18; RMH 1933, pp. 14-15; RMH 1934, pp. 14-15; RMH 1935, p. 19, MHA.

Obviously, the provincial government was one possibility. By 1934 New Brunswick and Prince Edward Island were the only provinces still offering lump-sum payments to hospitals instead of the per diem grant schemes for indigent patients that were in place in other provinces. Three of the western provinces went even further in their support, with per diem grants covering all patients.⁸⁹ Per diems were assessed as delivering more funds than lump-sum grants, and per diems for all patients would be even more of an improvement. But a 1935 recommendation by the New Brunswick Hospital Association that the provincial government "increase its subsidies to hospitals by making a per diem allowance per patient" available,⁹⁰ produced no change in provincial policy. As the Second World War broke out, New Brunswick provided \$19,162.50 in hospital grants for 17 institutions, lump-sum grants varying from \$187.50 to \$3,750 depending upon the bed-capacity of each hospital.⁹¹

Other options such as group hospitalization or even national health insurance provoked considerable discussion. Given the state of provincial finances and federal caution, compulsory national health insurance appeared some distance away. Private group hospitalization schemes, however, seemed attainable and, in the Maritimes, they were enthusiastically embraced.⁹² Already by the late 1930s "amazing developments" were reported in schemes guaranteeing hospital care to groups of individuals in return for monthly or annual payments. Approximately 30 such plans had been created across Canada, including a Moncton experiment.⁹³ Alena MacMaster had been an early proponent of such schemes and, at least partially at her instigation, a Group Hospitalization Service Commission, sponsored by the Moncton Hospital board and Hôtel-Dieu, emerged in 1937 and formally incorporated in April 1939.94 Urging an emphasis on group subscription rather than what MacMaster felt to be the "actuarially unsound" individual enrollment in plans, the Moncton Hospital superintendent was pleased to report the success of the new plan. In 1940 four to five per cent of the patients admitted were under this hospital care scheme. They "received 1,382 hospital days service at a charge to the Plan of \$7,586.50".⁹⁵ MacMaster's valued assistant, Ruth C. Wilson, resigned in 1943 to play a leading role when the Maritime Hospital Association formed the Maritime Hospital Service Association, which eventually became part of the Blue Cross organization.⁹⁶ Two years later

- 89 Agnew, "A Study of Hospital Legislation", pp. 8-9.
- 90 "Per Diem Allowance in New Brunswick Would Benefit Hospitals", *The Canadian Hospital* (October 1935), pp. 20-1.
- 91 "New Brunswick Hospitals 1939 General", 3 December 1940, Records of the Deputy Minister of Health, RS 136 H4, PANB. Moncton Hospital continued to receive a \$1,500 grant as did Hôtel-Dieu.
- 92 See "Enthusiasm for Blue Cross Keynote of Maritime Conference", *The Canadian Hospital* (July 1944), pp. 31-4, "Blue Cross is Keynote of Maritime Hospital Meeting", *The Canadian Hospital* (July 1945), pp. 41-2.
- 93 Harvey Agnew, "An Observer Looks at Group Hospitalization", *The Canadian Hospital* (February 1938), p. 13.
- 94 See "An Act to Incorporate 'The Group Hospitalization Service Commission of the Moncton Hospital and Hotel Dieu De l'Assomption'", *New Brunswick Acts, 1939*, pp. 226-8.
- 95 RMH 1940, p. 29, MHA.
- 96 Under the original Maritime Hospital Service Association contract, a subscriber, wife, and children under 17 received ward care for a \$1.00 per month premium and semi-private care coverage at \$1.50 per month. See C. Alexander Pincombe, *40 Years under the Blue: A History of Blue Cross of Atlantic Canada* (Fredericton, 1985), p. 9.

MacMaster commented that both the Group Hospital Service Association and the Blue Cross "have served the Hospital well" and were "expanding State and province wide". Acknowledging the hospital's space problems, she expressed "regret [that] we cannot always provide the desired accommodation" for patients covered by such plans.⁹⁷

By 1953 Blue Cross had become the dominant player in this sector. It absorbed the Moncton Group Hospitalization scheme in 1949, which brought in the Canadian National Railways employees who had been covered by the older and more expensive "preferred service" plan (\$2.20 per month for family coverage). Railway workers, and other Monctonians who had used the Group Hospitalization plan, now secured semiprivate coverage for \$1.50 per month, and ward accessibility, previously not part of their plan, at an even lower monthly premium.⁹⁸ This was a major factor in the surge of ward patient numbers at the Moncton Hospital from 1950 onward.⁹⁹ By 1948 hospital insurance in New Brunswick was estimated to cover just more than 24 per cent of the province's total population, and at least 3,000 Moncton area residents were added to the Blue Cross subscriber lists under its 1949 expansion.¹⁰⁰ Across Canada by 1952, approximately 5.5 out of 12.5 million Canadians (excluding residents of British Columbia and Saskatchewan since they had compulsory provincial government hospital care plans) had voluntary hospital insurance coverage.¹⁰¹

Hospitals clearly benefited from hospital insurance plans, but a large number of potential patients remained uncovered. A national health insurance scheme could provide the universal coverage to make hospital care accessible to all. The Second World War and post-war years witnessed not only the expansion of private health insurance but the growth of expectations and support for an always imminent but never quite implemented national health insurance programme. All political parties, it was reported in 1942, were "on record as approving health insurance" in general, although when was not clear.¹⁰² A Gallup poll the same year revealed that 75 per cent of Canadians were willing to pay "a small part" of their monthly income for medical and hospital care.¹⁰³ Further polls in 1944 and 1949 demonstrated even more support, at the 80 per cent level in both instances, for a national health plan whereby a flat rate payable each month would provide "complete medical and hospital care by the Dominion Government".¹⁰⁴

The federal government had emerged as a potential major player in the field of hospital care but its intervention required provincial co-operation which was not easily secured. The Heagerty Committee report, presented to Parliament in the spring of 1943, was welcomed as "the most comprehensive report on health insurance ever compiled in this or any other country [and] of vital concern to every doctor, nurse and

- 97 RMH 1945, p. 32, MHA.
- 98 See Pincombe, 40 Years under the Blue, pp. 12, 44-5.
- 99 See Figure Four.
- 100 Province of New Brunswick Report of the Health Survey Committee 1951 (Fredericton, 1951), p. 70; Pincombe, 40 Years under the Blue, p. 55.
- 101 Taylor, Health Insurance and Canadian Public Policy, pp. 108, 171.
- 102 "Changing Concept of Health Care", The Canadian Hospital (May 1942), p. 24.
- 103 See "Three in Four Favour Health Insurance", ibid., p. 36.
- 104 Taylor, Health Insurance and Canadian Public Policy, p. 166; Naylor, Private Practice, Public Payment, p. 158.

hospital trustee in the country". It was assumed that "this or similar legislation [was] inevitable".¹⁰⁵ Expectations for immediate federal legislation were dashed at the postwar Dominion-Provincial Conference on Reconstruction several years later when the federal government's health insurance measures were presented as a part of its "Green Book Proposals". Once that conference collapsed in disagreement, "the health insurance proposals were, if not dead, at least in limbo".¹⁰⁶ Resurrection came in May 1948 when Prime Minister William Lyon Mackenzie King announced a national health grants programme in the House of Commons. Thirty million dollars annually for an initial five-year period were committed to health care. The largest item was a \$13 million annual grant for hospital construction. For a province to access the construction funds it had to match the federal funds, and local support, municipal or voluntary, was required. Hospitals could also profit, if their provinces participated, from allotments available for tuberculosis and venereal disease control, funds for professional training and money for cancer research and control. In addition, federal funds were to be granted for health surveys, general public health, mental health and the care of "crippled children". The hospital construction grants, venereal disease and cancer control programmes were on a matching-cost basis. However, the other grants were non-matching and, except for the health survey funds, all involved recurring funding, and several were to be increased.¹⁰⁷ A complete national hospital insurance scheme had not yet been achieved but the new federal programme was a major contribution to health care in Canada and to hospital development. Provincial governments, even those in the poorer provinces, would find it difficult to resist what was offered.

The New Brunswick government welcomed and soon shared in these federal health care programmes. Prior to this federal initiative, New Brunswick's post-war tax-rental arrangement with Ottawa and an increase in the province's normal revenues combined to create "a tremendous revenue increase".¹⁰⁸ Stung at the same time by criticisms from the New Brunswick Medical Society about the total inadequacy of medical services in the province, including "a gross shortage [of] hospital accommodations of all types",¹⁰⁹ the traditional policy of limited aid to hospitals underwent considerable change. At the 1947 session of the legislature, provincial grants to hospitals were raised from slightly more than \$20,000 annually to approximately \$125,000 in 1948 when the increase took effect. Hospital grants were now to be 30 cents per patient-day for all hospital patients for the first 5,000 patient-

^{105 &}quot;Health Insurance a Step Nearer", The Canadian Hospital (April 1943), p. 26.

¹⁰⁶ See Taylor, Health Insurance and Canadian Public Policy, pp. 1-68.

¹⁰⁷ See "Health Insurance Program Announced by the Federal Government", *The Canadian Hospital* (June 1948), pp. 27-8, "Summary of Proposed Dominion Grants and Contributions" in R.B. FitzRandolph to J.J. Hayes Doone, 15 September 1948, Records of the Office of Premier John B. McNair, RS 414 E2f, PANB, Taylor, *Health Insurance and Canadian Public Policy*, pp. 163-4, Naylor, *Private Practice, Public Payment*, pp. 152-3.

¹⁰⁸ The "rather well off" position of the New Brunswick government in the post-war reconstruction period is analyzed in R.A. Young, "and the people will sink into despair': Reconstruction in New Brunswick, 1942-52", *Canadian Historical Review*, LXIX, 2 (June 1988), pp. 127-66.

^{109 &}quot;N.B. Doctors Present Views on Health Programme", The Canadian Hospital (January 1946), p. 72.

days (\$1,500) and then 20 cents per day for each additional patient-day.¹¹⁰ In 1951 the grant was increased to 50 cents per patient day.¹¹¹ As its own grants were revised upward, the provincial government also put pressure on municipal and county governments to increase their contributions.¹¹² There were still severe criticisms from the provincial director of hospital services about "inadequate funds" available to his department, delays and uncertainties in the allocation of construction funds and the lack of planning and study to achieve an integrated hospital system.¹¹³ Despite such serious deficiencies in provincial health policy, the New Brunswick government's investment and involvement in the hospital system had increased substantially to the point where health spending was no longer the "minor budgetary item" of the past.¹¹⁴

Increases in federal and provincial hospital spending could not have come at a more appropriate moment from the vantage point of the Moncton Hospital. From 1941 to 1953 the number of patients admitted to the hospital increased by 77 per cent while the annual number of hospital days required to treat these patients grew by 44.5 per cent. This compared with an even more explosive growth pattern at Hôtel-Dieu where, over a slightly longer period, the number of patients admitted had increased by 275 per cent from 1938 to 1953 and the annual total of hospital days had jumped by 177 per cent.¹¹⁵ This sister institution's growth diminished the pressure on the Moncton Hospital as did, to a much lesser extent, the July 1946 opening of the 22-bed Sackville Hospital, in the eastern end of Westmorland County.¹¹⁶ Nevertheless, increased patient numbers in the early 1940s forced constant adjustments to meet overcrowded conditions and encouraged the widely shared assumption that hospital facilities must be expanded considerably once the war ended. At Moncton Hospital, Alena MacMaster reported 100 per cent occupancy of its rated capacity of 125 beds in 1943, despite measures she had taken a year earlier to discharge maternity patients at the end of a week's stay and to discourage admission of chronic and "rest-cure" types who might be handled at home. In 1944, as a temporary solution, the Moncton Hospital raised its bed-capacity to 150 by converting three front and two rear sun porches into wards, but the space inadequacies remained.¹¹⁷

As the war drew to a close, the hospital board commissioned a study of the institution's needs by A.J. Swanson, superintendent of the Toronto Western Hospital. He strongly endorsed the need for hospital expansion, suggesting that an increase in the demand for services was about to be matched by an increase in government funds. Almost "a million young men and women will be returning to civil[ian] life in the not too distant future", he pointed out, and "they will know that it is a good thing for the

- 110 "New Brunswick Increases Financial Aid to Hospitals", The Canadian Hospital (May 1947), p. 50.
- 111 R.J. Dolan to C.R. McElman, 29 July 1952, Records of the Office of Premier John B. McNair, RS 414 E2c1, PANB.
- 112 F.A. McGrand to J.B. McNair, 5 January 1948, ibid.
- 113 This outspoken critic was Dr. Donald F.W. Porter, soon to resign from government and become executive director of Moncton Hospital. See "A Provincial Official Expresses His View", *The Canadian Hospital* (June 1949), pp. 27-8.
- 114 See Young, "and the people will sink into despair", pp. 157-8.
- 115 Patient numbers and total days for Hôtel-Dieu are in Bourque, Rêves de visionnaires, p. 94.
- 116 "New Memorial Hospital Opened at Sackville", The Canadian Hospital (November 1946), pp. 36-7.
- 117 MacLellan, History of the Moncton Hospital, pp. 70-3.

State to take care of that highly important welfare measure".¹¹⁸ Once the report was digested, there was agreement that hospital expansion was necessary, but an imbroglio of legendary proportions broke out in 1947 over whether it should be a limited on-site expansion or a new hospital on a new site. Favouring the former option was a core of veteran board members including board chairman Ambrose Wheeler. Calls for a brand new and expanded hospital on a new site came from Moncton city council, a number of board members, the hospital's staff of physicians and the newly-formed Moncton Taxpayers' Association. The public donnybrook only ended with the election in April 1947 of a new mayor, J. Edward Murphy, who was committed to the new hospital option. Moncton city council then, under a revised Hospital Act, appointed an entirely new hospital board of 11 members.¹¹⁹ Since 1917 Moncton had been represented by three members of city council on the independent 25-member hospital board. Under the changed legislation, the city assumed total control over the hospital board. Major municipal responsibility for hospital finances was now matched by municipal control over the governance of the institution.

Newly appointed hospital board chairman Leonard Lockhart's hope that construction of a new hospital should be "started in the early summer of 1948 at the latest" soon disappeared.¹²⁰ Using the argument that Westmorland County patients were roughly one-third of the hospital's patrons while Albert County residents numbered about one-tenth of the clientele, he plunged into lobbying the neighbouring county councils to win their support for the new hospital project. It was an eyeopening and, at times, disappointing experience for Lockhart. Negotiations would drag out over a year with Albert County approached on two different occasions and responding each time by "politely and promptly" refusing to provide the ten per cent of the funding support requested.¹²¹ Westmorland County council proved equally difficult causing Lockhart to comment privately that "I was up to my ears in the rottenest and the dirtiest kind of politics that anyone could ever get mixed up into". County councils in general, he observed, "are not in favour of spending money". They were composed, he believed, "for the most part of farmers, the majority of them being good decent chaps but their one ambition in life is to get everything they can without paying for it". In the final analysis, Lockhart believed, Westmorland County surrendered only when, for not co-operating, the hospital imposed a \$2.00 per day surcharge on every Albert County patient and Westmorland sensed it was next in line for such treatment.¹²²

Fortunately for the hospital cause, the rather blunt chairman of the hospital board was more than balanced in the negotiations by the politically astute mayor of Moncton. J. Edward Murphy took over negotiations with Westmorland while his own

121 Lockhart to Moncton Mayor and Aldermen Elect, 11 April 1949, MHA; Lockhart to A.D. Ganong, 18 July 1949, Records of the Deputy Minister of Health, RS 136 BE14a, PANB.

¹¹⁸ A.J. Swanson, "Survey of Hospital Facilities and Proposed Extension of the Moncton Hospital", April 1945, pp. 3-4, Moncton Municipal Records, RS 418 G2f1, PANB.

^{119 &}quot;An Act to Amend an Act Consolidating and Amending the Acts Relating to the Moncton Hospital", New Brunswick Acts, 1947, pp. 475-8; "An Act Consolidating and Amending the Acts Relating to 'The Moncton Hospital", New Brunswick Acts, 1917, pp. 164-8.

¹²⁰ Leonard Lockhart to City Council, 7 August 1947, Moncton Municipal Records, RS 418 G2b1, PANB.

¹²² Lockhart to Ganong, 18 July 1949, Records of the Deputy Minister of Health, RS 136 E14a, PANB.

city council approved a total commitment of \$1.5 million in hospital debentures.¹²³ Acceptance of a gift from Donald A. MacBeath as the site of the new hospital, over ten acres in what was described as the "Mountain View Sub-division", was formally recommended to the Moncton city council in the spring of 1948.¹²⁴ By that time as well, with the requirement that county representatives be added to the hospital board, Westmorland County council came on side. It sought and received the New Brunswick legislature's approval for its own guarantee of up to \$850,000 in debentures.¹²⁵ The final piece in the funding puzzle fell in place when the federal health grant for construction became effective on 1 April 1948, clearing the way for federal-provincial shared-cost funding to make up the difference between the hospital's total cost and the city/county funding.¹²⁶

At long last, in the late fall of 1950, hospital board chairman Lockhart was able to report that architectural plans had been considered by bidding contractors and tendering had been completed.¹²⁷ Total cost of a hospital with a capacity of 224 adult beds and 53 bassinets was estimated at around \$2.8 million. The federal and provincial governments contributed equally, for a total of just above \$470,000. The balance of the cost was to be assumed two-thirds by Moncton (just under \$1.6 million) and one-third by Westmorland County (roughly \$787,000). One point that Lockhart had underlined on several occasions was that the city and county guarantees of hospital debentures meant a substantial on-going financial commitment on the part of these local-level governments. As he put it, "It is clearly understood that both the City of Moncton and the County of Westmorland will have to pay the interest as well as provide funds for the sinking fund to cover Moncton Hospital Bonds".¹²⁸ There was no promise or pretense, as there had been when the Moncton Hospital first issued debentures in the 1920s, that it could meet out of its own revenues the annual bond interest charges (which could be as high as five per cent but were actually three per cent) and the three per cent annual cost of the sinking fund. The point was not lost on Mayor Murphy who, early on in these funding arrangements, expressed his hope that this burden on local governments in the near future would be a responsibility shouldered elsewhere. It was his expectation that a "National Health Scheme" would eventually take over "all hospitals and the responsibility shift[ed] from the Municipal to a superior government".129

Responsibility for construction costs of hospitals, as well as new equipment, now had been assumed by government, with the municipal and county levels sharing a

- 124 Lockhart to L.T. Tingley, 7 May 1948, Moncton Municipal Records, RS 418 G2f2, PANB.
- 125 See "An Act to Authorize the Municipality of the County of Westmorland to Guarantee Debentures to be Issued by the Moncton Hospital", *New Brunswick Acts*, *1948*, pp. 601-4.
- 126 Donald F.W. Porter and John B. Langley, "Now Under Construction New Moncton Hospital", *The Canadian Hospital* (March 1952), pp. 43-8, 92, 94.
- 127 Lockhart to Moncton Mayor and Aldermen, 2 November 1950 and Lockhart to Westmorland Warden and Councillors, 14 November 1950, Moncton Municipal Records, RS 418 G2f3, PANB.
- 128 Lockhart to Moncton Mayor and Aldermen, 11 April 1949, Moncton Municipal Records, RS 418 G2b1, PANB.
- 129 J.E. Murphy to L.T. Tingley, 15 December 1948, Moncton Municipal Records, RS 418 G2a1, PANB.

¹²³ This was approved by the New Brunswick legislature in April 1948. See "An Act to Authorize the City of Moncton to Guarantee Debentures to be Issued by the Moncton Hospital", *New Brunswick Acts*, *1948*, pp. 420-4.

heavier burden than their provincial and federal counterparts. As per diem operating costs wildly escalated after the Second World War,130 governments moved to increase their support. The increased per diem grants of the New Brunswick government were more than matched in January 1949 by a \$1.00 per day grant from Westmorland County and Moncton for each of their residents admitted as patients to the Moncton Hospital.¹³¹ For the most part, patient rate charge increases were delayed by the war but the post-war years brought substantial increases. Already at the ward level in 1940 the per diem payment required from Westmorland and Albert County patients increased from \$2.00 to \$3.00, while Moncton patients were still expected to pay \$1.50 per day.¹³² Other increases were postponed, but from 1945 to 1953, for patients at all levels, there were three increases of 50 cents per day as well as one of \$1.00 per day.¹³³ Also implemented were increased charges for other services including operating room, outpatient and ambulance fees. Budgets somehow were balanced, except for a few exceptional years such as during the 1953 move to the new hospital, as the Moncton Hospital grew from an institution with annual operating expenses of about \$150,000 in 1940 to one with operating expenditures amounting to nearly \$820,000 in 1953.134

As per diem patient costs soared from \$4.74 in 1945 to \$16.00 in 1953,¹³⁵ the increased costs and charges were rationalized at the national and local levels in the same ways. Leonard Lockhart argued that the Moncton rates were "equally as high" as rates at other New Brunswick hospitals.¹³⁶ Speaking for the New Brunswick section of the Maritime Hospital Association, Donald F.W. Porter explained that the "dramatic increase" in per diem cost, for the most part, was because of factors at work across Canada. As he outlined the situation, "The increases in our costs are caused chiefly by improvement in existing services, addition of new services, higher wages, increase in total staff, the Provincial Social Service and Educational Tax and, in certain hospitals, increase in Bond interest and depreciation".¹³⁷ Hospitals congratulated themselves on the increased revenue extracted from patients, which was ascribed to the "increasing general level of prosperity" and, more importantly, "the phenomenal growth of plans for the prepayment of hospital expense of which Blue Cross is a notable example".¹³⁸

- 130 See Figure Five.
- 131 RMH 1949, pp. 16, 31, MHA.
- 132 RMH 1940, pp. 8, 28, MHA.
- 133 Lockhart to Moncton City Council, 11 September 1948, Moncton Municipal Records, RS 418 G2b2, PANB; "New Brunswick", *The Canadian Hospital* (January 1952), p. 62.
- 134 RMH 1940, p. 21; RMH 1953, p. 31, MHA.
- 135 See Figure Five.
- 136 Lockhart to Moncton City Council, 11 September 1948, Moncton Municipal Records, RS 418 G2b2, PANB.
- 137 "Brief Presented to the Executive Council of the Province of New Brunswick by the New Brunswick Section of the Maritime Hospital Association", 7 July 1954, RS 136, Transfer Case #8, Records of the Deputy Minister of Health ["Brief", 7 July 1954], PANB. Porter served as chairman of the committee which prepared this brief. For the same sort of explanation at the national level, see "Hospitals Being Forced to Increase Rates Again", *The Canadian Hospital* (April 1948), pp. 40-1, John Hornal, "Hospital Finance – the Changing Picture", *The Canadian Hospital* (December 1952), p. 38.
- 138 Hornal, "Hospital Finance", pp. 38-9.

Any possibility of deciphering the precise amounts which hospital and medical insurance schemes, as well as increased government support, contributed to the hospital's increased revenue is unfortunately, as a result of changes in accounting practice over the years, buried in the Moncton Hospital year-end reports. While certain government grants, and Blue Cross payments on occasion, were specifically listed, other government programme support and voluntary insurance payments were more frequently simply rolled into the revenues from private, semi-private or ward patients. It was estimated, however, that by 1954 New Brunswick hospitals "receive revenues up to 65% of their total income from voluntary insurance schemes, the outstanding example of course being our Maritime Blue Cross".¹³⁹ If the paying uninsured are added to this percentage, patient payments at the Moncton Hospital were probably in the 75 to 85 per cent range, an increase from the roughly 62 per cent patient payments contributed to hospital revenue in 1939, when the figures were clearly presented in the hospital's annual report.¹⁴⁰ What can be more readily tracked, and compared with the Ontario situation, are the basic government grants (provincial, municipal and county) as a percentage of the hospital's total revenue. In Ontario, from 1940 to 1950, it was estimated that while patient payments (including insurance payments) increased from 66 to 76 per cent of total hospital revenue, payments from municipalities and the provincial government had actually decreased from 26 to 21 per cent of total hospital revenue.141 The Ontario provincial and municipal contribution continued to decline, falling just below 19 per cent in 1954.¹⁴² In the case of the Moncton Hospital, while the years after 1945 brought a substantial increase in government funding for the hospital's operating expenses, the percentage government contribution to total hospital income declined even more substantially than in Ontario. Whereas in 1939 grants from all levels of government amounted to more than 26 per cent of total hospital income, by 1945 this had declined to just 13 per cent and by 1953 to nearly 12 per cent.¹⁴³ A substantial gap remained between government support of hospitals in Ontario and government support in New Brunswick even at a time of allegedly buoyant government revenues.¹⁴⁴

In January 1934 an ever-optimistic G. Harvey Agnew observed that when "one considers the origins of our hospital system, its early dependency upon charity and

^{139 &}quot;Brief", 7 July 1954, PANB.

¹⁴⁰ RMH 1939, p. 33, MHA.

¹⁴¹ See Hornal, "Hospital Finance", p. 38.

¹⁴² See Taylor, Health Insurance and Canadian Public Policy, pp. 111-12.

¹⁴³ In 1945 the provincial grant was \$1,500, Moncton provided \$28,704.40, Westmorland County \$3,743, Albert County \$862.50 and other municipalities \$724.15 for a total of \$35,534.05 out of total hospital revenues of \$271,804.60. In 1953 the provincial grant was \$28,620.50, municipalities (which probably referred to Moncton and Westmorland County) provided \$23,337.33, while Moncton and Westmorland bond interest plus a small Albert County payment provided \$35,871.45 for a total of \$87,829.28 out of total hospital revenue of \$717,992.84. See RMH 1945, p. 20 and RMH 1953, pp. 24-5, MHA.

¹⁴⁴ Substantially higher Ontario per diem payments explain the gap, although Ontario's payments were more restricted. The Ontario provincial government in 1954 paid \$2.35 per day for each patient in a public ward bed (whether indigent or paying) and a further \$1.95 per diem for each indigent patient. In addition, Ontario municipalities paid \$6.00 per day for indigents in their hospitals. See Taylor, *Health Insurance and Canadian Public Policy*, pp. 111-12.

private philanthropy, with no thought of state support, we realize how far we have gone in the interval". Canada lacked the philanthropic resources available elsewhere, he continued, so without "municipal and state support our hospital system could never have attained its present efficiency".145 The real picture was actually somewhat murkier and grever. In the case of the Moncton Hospital, limited government support was available from the outset but, at all levels of government, a reluctance to assume major funding responsibility was also apparent. Consequently, a reliance upon paying patients quickly emerged and became even more pronounced with the creation and growth of private hospital insurance schemes. Almost 20 years after Agnew's pronouncement, the funding situation of hospitals remained in flux. While the costs of buildings and equipment had been assumed by government, for the most part at the local level, there remained major funding problems. Although an enthusiastic booster of the hospital cause, and of the need for the communities served to provide financial support, Leonard Lockhart's candid assessment was that "It is most unfortunate that communities of indifferent assets have to mortgage their futures to construct new hospitals".¹⁴⁶ The mayor of Moncton who appointed Lockhart to the Moncton Hospital board and supported his new hospital dream had the same sort of reservation about the municipal capacity, or incapacity, to bear such a burden.¹⁴⁷ More precisely analyzing continuing hospital problems in 1953, the executive director of the Moncton Hospital, Donald F.W. Porter, argued that under "the best of circumstances" public hospital financing remained largely unsystematic and unpredictable. He maintained that "Various individual hospitals and various communities have their own approach to attempting to place on some more reasonable basis the financing of the construction, equipping and operation of our institutions". In the Moncton case, its "favourable financial operating position" was due to "a high percentage occupancy" rate which might fall in the future. To offset this possibility, he urged that a "reasonable solution to this difficult problem would appear to lie in the community making a direct money grant on a planned basis to provide for its citizens that margin of 'safety' to which they are entitled".148

That Porter directed his message at more than the local community became clear over the next several years as he spearheaded the campaign for more provincial funding and an overall funding plan. As chairman of the New Brunswick Section of the Maritime Hospital Association, in the summer of 1954 he urged a doubling to \$1.00 per day of the provincial patient grant. This increase would at least provide a "slight breathing spell [until] a more rational method of financing the operation of our hospitals can be provided in our province".¹⁴⁹ When no response was received, Porter inquired about the fate of the association's request and explained the crisis that was at hand. Hospitals had to submit any rate increases to the Maritime Blue Cross Association and their proposed increases had been rejected by that organization. New

- 145 Agnew, "A Study of Hospital Legislation in Canada", p. 26.
- 146 Lockhart to A.D. Ganong, 18 July 1949, RS 136 E14a, Records of the Deputy Minister of Health, PANB.
- 147 See J.E. Murphy to L.T. Tingley, 15 December 1948, Moncton Municipal Records, RS 418 G2a1, PANB.
- 148 RMH 1953, p. 14, MHA.
- 149 "Brief", 7 July 1954, PANB.

Brunswick's hospitals had been informed "that the premiums to the public could not be raised beyond their present level" and further hospital rate increases would require a substantial premium increase.¹⁵⁰ Apparently, the potential private, semi-private and ward patients, although the majority were covered by private hospital insurance, could only be pushed so far as a source of revenue. The time was rapidly approaching when the "Patients of Moderate Means"¹⁵¹ would prevail upon governments to deliver an equitable approach to hospital patient fees through public and universal hospital insurance coverage.

Hospital histories tend to focus on grand opening ceremonies and the ribboncutting celebrations as new wings or buildings were added. Yet behind these events were the evolving funding patterns which made such space and service extensions possible. Funding was basic to hospital establishment and expansion yet it remains little examined or understood. A comprehension of hospital finances can best be achieved by an intertwined overview of local, provincial and federal policies. Employing at the same time the sometimes limited documentation within one hospital, and within the communities it served, provides a better understanding of how the changing demand for hospital services meshed with changing funding to achieve substantial growth in hospitals during the period from 1898 to 1953. Solutions to hospital capital and operating cost problems were only gradually grasped and aimed at as the Moncton Hospital's funding predicament unfolded. The response of county, municipal, provincial and, to some extent, federal governments revealed the influence of usage patterns and public pressures on their willingness to act. In the 1920s it was clear that seeking private donations for substantial capital costs no longer worked satisfactorily. Guaranteeing debentures was the new answer. In the Depression, however, at least in Moncton, assuming rather than just guaranteeing bond interest and sinking fund requirements was necessary, and city council assumed this burden. As county usage increased in the 1940s, particularly that of Westmorland County, the adjoining counties had to be brought onside to meet the post-war needs of the Moncton Hospital. One responded, another did not. Meanwhile the French-speaking, Roman Catholic constituency, in Kent and Westmorland counties as well as in Moncton, largely redirected its focus to its own Hôtel-Dieu hospital. Across Canada, patient willingness to pay, whether directly or through a third-party arrangement, was consistently crucial through the entire period under consideration. Reluctance to meet rising rates had strongly manifested itself in the difficult Depression years, but another consumer revolt appeared on the horizon in the prosperous 1950s. Examination of these funding patterns reveals that in July 1953 the Moncton Transcript's acclaim of "A Great Building Achievement", the opening of a new 225-bed, \$3 million Moncton Hospital,¹⁵² was a report on the completion of a difficult journey as well as an indication of just another step in the continuing trek towards a solution to a perennial hospital funding problem which persists yet today.

- 151 I borrow the insight of Gagan, "For 'Patients of Moderate Means", pp. 151-79.
- 152 Transcript (Moncton), 21 July 1953.

¹⁵⁰ D.F.W. Porter to Hugh John Flemming, 18 January 1955, RS 415 E2e, Records of the Office of Premier Hugh John Flemming, PANB.

	Patients Admitted to the Moncton Hospital, 1919-1930					
		1919-1920	1924-1925	1929-1930		
Patients Admitted		1,197	1,381	2,087		
Number of Private / Semi-Private		990	1,144	1,747		
Number of Public Patients		207	237	340		
Residence of Pa	atients:					
Moncton	Private / Semi-Private	495	718	1,007		
	Public	86	138	197		
Westmorland	Private / Semi-Private	261	206	387		
	Public	73	72	101		
Kent	Private / Semi-Private	91	53	66		
	Public	36	14	29		
Albert	Private / Semi-Private	n/a	n/a	146		
	Public	n/a	n/a	4		
Others	Private / Semi-Private	143	167	141		
	Public	12	13	9		
Total Number of Hospital-Days		13,657	18,452	25,084		

Appendix One			
Patients Admitted to the Moncton Hospital, 1919-1930			

Appendix Two	
Patients Admitted to the Moncton Hospital, 1933-	1939

	1 /		
	1933	1935	1939
Patients Admitted		2,285	2,619
Number of Private / Semi-Private		1,645	1,923
Number of Ward Patients		640	696
atients:			
Private / Semi-Private	804	897	1,035
Ward	424	486	443
Private / Semi-Private	342	436	535
Ward	97	104	170
Private / Semi-Private	27	41	46
Ward	10	9	1
Private / Semi-Private	115	151	159
Ward	18	31	59
Private / Semi-Private	103	120	148
Ward	15	10	23
Total Number of Hospital-Days		27,266	30,085
	ate / Semi-Private d Patients atients: Private / Semi-Private Ward Private / Semi-Private Ward Private / Semi-Private Ward Private / Semi-Private Ward Private / Semi-Private Ward	ed 1,955 ate / Semi-Private 1,391 d Patients 564 attients: Private / Semi-Private 804 Ward 424 Private / Semi-Private 342 Ward 97 Private / Semi-Private 27 Ward 10 Private / Semi-Private 115 Ward 18 Private / Semi-Private 103 Ward 15	ed 1,955 2,285 ate / Semi-Private 1,391 1,645 d Patients 564 640 attients: Private / Semi-Private 804 897 Ward 424 486 Private / Semi-Private 342 436 Ward 97 104 Private / Semi-Private 27 41 Ward 10 9 Private / Semi-Private 115 151 Ward 18 31 Private / Semi-Private 103 120 Ward 15 10

Patients Admitted to the Moncton Hospital, 1941-1953					
		1941	1945	1950	1953
Patients Admitted		3,648	5,434	5,730	6,466
Number of Private / Semi-Private		3,311	5,280	5,464	5,315
Number of Ward Patients		337	154	266	1,151
Residence of Pa	atients:				
Moncton	Private / Semi-Private	1,693	2,320	2,272	2,335
	Ward	264	82	145	394
Westmorland	Private / Semi-Private	945	1,924	2,114	1,912
	Ward	36	49	91	461
Kent	Private / Semi-Private	168	n/a	n/a	n/a
	Ward	6	n/a	n/a	n/a
Albert	Private / Semi-Private	245	495	542	667
	Ward	21	12	15	170
Others	Private / Semi-Private	260	541	536	401
	Ward	10	11	15	126
Total Number of Hospital-Days		39,611	55,562	53,848	57,241

Appendix Three Patients Admitted to the Moncton Hospital, 1941-1953